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GLASTONBURY TOWN PLAN AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OF TUESDAY, APRIL 17, 2018 
 
The Glastonbury Town Plan and Zoning Commission with Khara Dodds, AICP, Director of 
Planning and Land Use Services, and Jonathan Mullen, AICP, Planner, in attendance held a 
Regular Meeting in Council Chambers of the Town Hall at 2155 Main Street, Glastonbury, 
Connecticut. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Commission Members Present 
Mrs. Sharon H. Purtill, Chairman 
Mr. Keith Shaw, Vice Chairman 
Mr. Michael Botelho, Secretary 
Mr. Raymond Hassett  
Mr. Jacob McChesney 
Mr. Robert Zanlungo 
Mr. Christopher Griffin, Alternate  
Mr. Scott Miller, Alternate 
Mr. Matthew Saunig, Alternate  
 
 
Chairman Purtill called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M.  

 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS  
 
The Commission appointed new leadership as follows: 
 
Chairperson –Ray Hassett nominated Sharon Purtill; seconded by Michael Botelho; and 
unanimously approved. 
 
Secretary –Ray Hassett nominated Michael Botelho; seconded by Michael Botelho; and 
unanimously approved. 
 
Vice Chairperson –Ray Hassett nominated Keith Shaw; seconded by Michael Botelho; and 
unanimously approved. 
 
 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

1. Application of Barbara Eckbreth for a Section 6.11 Accessory Apartment 
Special Permit – approval of existing accessory apartment – 324 Cedar Ridge 
Drive – Rural Residence Zone – Architect Hans Hansen 

 
Barbara Eckbreth appeared before the Commission to present her application for a 718 
square foot in-law apartment.  She reviewed the history of the apartment that was part of 
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a renovation of the home dating back to the 1990s.  Ms. Eckbreth apologized and 
explained that she was unaware that a special permit was required.  She confirmed for 
the record that there is no one living in the apartment and she has no plans to rent it out; 
she is simply trying to bring it into compliance so she can eventually sell her home with 
no issues. 
 
Chairman Purtill and Secretary Botelho noted that the project was reviewed by the Plans 
Review Subcommittee in February, and thanked the applicant for working with them to 
accomplish a plan that brings the apartment into compliance with the zoning regulations.   
 
Chairman Purtill called for public comment.  Dan Kreidler, 380 Cedar Ridge Drive, 
voiced concern that approving the apartment would set a precedent and other people in 
the neighborhood may want to convert their homes into apartments.  Chairman Purtill 
explained that the homes in the area are single-family and owners may apply for small 
accessory apartments to be integrated into the homes; they would not be allowed to 
convert them to multi-family dwellings or apartment buildings. 
 
There being no further questions or comments, Chairman Purtill closed the public 
hearing on this matter. 
 
Motion By: Secretary Botelho  Seconded:  Commissioner Hassett 
MOVED, that the Town Plan and Zoning Commission approves the application of Barbara 
Eckbreth for a Section 6.11 Accessory Apartment Special Permit – approval of existing 
accessory apartment – 324 Cedar Ridge Drive – Rural Residence Zone –in accordance with the 
plans on file with the Office of Community Development and: 
 

1. In compliance with: 
a. Standards contained in a report from the Fire Marshal, File #19-023, plans 

reviewed 04-09-18. 
2. In adherence to: 

a. The Town Engineer’s memorandum dated April 12, 2018. 
b. The Health Department Director’s memorandum dated April 13, 2018. 
c. The Police Chief’s memorandum dated April 10, 2018. 

 
Result:  Motion passes unanimously.  (6-0-0) 
 
2. Application of Birch Mountain, LLC for final resubdivision approval for 2 

frontage lots – 27 Villa Louisa Road – Rural Residence Zone   
 
Attorney Thomas Collier appeared before the Commission to present the proposal to re-
subdivide the lot that was created by subdivision in 1998 into two frontage lots to be 
served by individual on-site septic systems and water wells.  He reviewed the proposed 
site plan and noted that the Inland Wetland and Watercourses Agency issued a wetlands 
permit and the Conservation Commission forwarded a favorable recommendation for the 
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project on March 15, 2018.   
 
Chairman Purtill called for public comment but no one spoke.   
 
Vice Chairman Shaw inquired about the existing driveway easement and wondered if the 
current owners would need to approve an amendment to recognize the new lots since the 
burden on their shared driveway would be increasing.  Attorney Collier replied that he 
doesn’t believe this will be an issue and noted that the application meets the subdivision 
regulations and the plans have been approved by the Town Engineer.  Chairman Purtill 
commented that this issue is not within the TPZ’s purview. 
 
Mr. Mullen noted that the Fire Marshal’s report has been amended with regard to the 
first comment on available water supply; a pond in Bolton is routinely used and a dry 
hydrant is available for the Fire Department to hook up to. 
 
There being no further business to discuss, Chairman Purtill closed the public hearing on 
this matter. 
 
Motion By: Secretary Botelho  Seconded:  Vice Chairman Shaw 
MOVED, that the Town Plan and Zoning Commission approves the application of Birch 
Mountain, LLC for resubdivision approval –4 lots to 5 lots –Birch Mountain Woods Subdivision 
–27 Villa Louisa Road –Rural Residence Zone and Groundwater Protection Zone 2, in 
accordance with the plans on file in the Office of Community Development and: 
 

1. In compliance with: 
a. The standards contained in a report (as amended) from the Fire Marshal, File 18-

022, plans reviewed 04-09-18. 
b. The standards contained in a recommendation from the Conservation 

Commission from their meeting on March 15, 2018. 
c. The conditions as contained in the Wetlands Permit from the Inland Wetland and 

Watercourses Agency approved at their March 15, 2018 meeting. 
2. In adherence to: 

a. The Town Engineer’s memorandum dated April 12, 2018. 
b. The Chief Sanitarian’s memorandum dated March 5, 2018. 
c. The Police Chief’s memorandum dated April 10, 2018. 

 
Result:  Motion passes unanimously.  (6-0-0) 
 

REGULAR MEETING  
 

1. Informal session for the purpose of hearing from citizens on Regular Meeting agenda 
or non-agenda items    

 
No citizens came forward to speak. 

 



 

Glastonbury Town Plan & Zoning Minutes 
Regular Meeting held April 17, 2018 

Recording Clerk – AMP 
Page 4 of 4 

 

2. Acceptance of Minutes of the April 3, 2018 Regular Meeting  
 
Motion By: Secretary Botelho  Seconded:  Vice Chairman Shaw 
MOVED, that the Town Plan and Zoning Commission accepts the minutes of the regular 
meeting of April 3, 2018 with the following correction: 
 

 Page 2, 2nd paragraph, 3rd sentence: change Vice Chairman Zanlungo to Commissioner 
Zanlungo 

 
Result:  Motion carries by the following vote.  (5-0-1).  
For: Chairman Purtill, Secretary Botelho, and Commissioners Hassett, McChesney & Zanlungo 
Against: None 
Abstain: Vice Chairman Shaw 

 
3. CONSENT CALENDAR  

 
a. Scheduling of Public Hearings for Regular Meeting of May 1, 2018:  to be determined 

 
4. Chairman’s Report –NONE  
 
5. Report from Community Development Staff – NONE  
 
 
 
There being no further business to discuss, Chairman Purtill adjourned the meeting at 8:55 P.M. 

 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Amy M. Pallotti 
Amy M. Pallotti 
Recording Clerk 
 


